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Entrepreneurship does not take place in a vacuum but is deeply embedded in its context. 
This dissertation proposes three new perspectives which highlight (1) the changing 
impact of socio-cultural conditions over the course of the venture creation process, (2) 
the persistence, portability, and intergenerational transmission of entrepreneurial 
culture, and (3) the different theoretical channels through which culture influences 
entrepreneurship. This dissertation advances three fresh perspectives which shed new 
light on the critical role of socio-cultural influences in comparative international 
entrepreneurship research. 

BIG QUESTION 

Given that entrepreneurs are rare and economically valu-
able, which socio-cultural contexts are more efficient at 
‘producing’ and ‘enabling’ entrepreneurs and what are the 
mechanisms through which socio-cultural factors influence 
entrepreneurship? 

INTRODUCTION 

Entrepreneurship does not take place in a vacuum but is 
deeply embedded in its context. While one-in-two U.S. 
Americans would prefer to be self-employed, this number is 
one-in-three in the United Kingdom, one-in-four in Japan, 
and one-in-five in Sweden (European Commission, 2013a). 
Preferences for entrepreneurship differ substantially across 
countries. There are also sizable and persistent differences 
in entrepreneurial activity across countries (see Figure 1). 
Given that entrepreneurship is an important driver of in-
novation, job creation, wellbeing, and growth, these differ-
ences may have far-reaching consequences for individuals 
and economies alike. Understanding the drivers of the pro-
nounced and persistent differences in entrepreneurship is 
of critical importance not just from an academic but also 
from a policy-making point of view. 

A rich and rapidly growing literature in comparative in-
ternational entrepreneurship research has flourished, par-
ticularly in the last two decades, driven by notable theo-
retical advances, the growing availability of internationally 
harmonized databases, and policy makers’ and practition-
ers’ interest in promoting entrepreneurship. This body of 
scholarship has attributed the international variation in en-

trepreneurial activity partially to differences in (a) eco-
nomic, (b) formal institutional, and (c) socio-cultural con-
ditions. In my dissertation, I specifically focus on the role 
of socio-cultural conditions. First, socio-cultural conditions 
are relatively stable over time which makes these promising 
candidates for explaining the persistent differences in en-
trepreneurship. Second, such persistent differences in en-
trepreneurship have not only been observed across coun-
tries but also within countries, across regions (Figure 2) and 
among immigrants from different countries of origin (see 
Figure 3). This renders it unlikely that economic and formal 
institutional conditions can fully explain the persistent dif-
ferences in entrepreneurial activity across different levels of 
analysis. Socio-cultural factors are promising candidates in 
explaining the pronounced and persistent differences in en-
trepreneurship. 

Despite manifold analyses, however, our knowledge of 
the mechanisms through which socio-cultural factors influ-
ence entrepreneurial activity remains fragmented, the lit-
erature is characterized by mixed and partially conflicting 
findings, and the relation between socio-cultural conditions 
and has remained elusive (e.g. Hayton & Cacciotti, 2013). 
For example, research has associated Hofstede’s cultural di-
mension of uncertainty avoidance with entrepreneurship 
positively, nil, and negatively. These mixed findings make it 
difficult to state if and how socio-cultural conditions influ-
ence entrepreneurship. 

My dissertation makes the case that these mixed findings 
may be driven by (a) the pooling of distinct theoretical 
mechanisms through which socio-cultural conditions in-
fluence entrepreneurship and (b) the difficulty of isolating 
socio-cultural effects from other contextual conditions. To 
address these critical conceptual challenges, three novel 
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Figure 1. Pronounced cross-country differences in entrepreneurship 

perspectives on how socio-cultural conditions shape entre-
preneurship are developed in this empirical three-essay dis-
sertation.1 The overarching umbrella of this dissertation are 
these proposed perspectives as lenses that structure theo-
rizing and testing to advance our understanding of the role 
of socio-cultural conditions in entrepreneurship. 

ESSAY 1—THE CHANGING ROLE OF SOCIAL 
CAPITAL DURING THE VENTURE CREATION 
PROCESS: A MULTILEVEL STUDY 

Many people would like to become entrepreneurs, yet few 
try, and even fewer manage to start a business or become 
self-employed. For example, while 50% of Londoners, 39% 
of Viennese, and 27% of Stockholmers would rather be self-
employed than waged-employed, only 16% of Londoners, 
11% of Viennese, and 11% of Stockholmers are actually self-
employed (European Commission, 2013a; Eurostat, 2019). 
This suggests that it may be fruitful to conceptualize en-
trepreneurship as a multi-staged process. Specifically, the 
comparison of Vienna and Stockholm suggests that pref-
erences for entrepreneurship are higher in Vienna than in 
Stockholm, but that these preferences do not translate into 
action to the same degree. Incorporating this intermediate 
step—assessing preferences for entrepreneurship—changes 
the perspective: looking only at the self-employment rate 

may lead to the conclusion that Vienna and Stockholm are 
very similar even if transition rates from entrepreneurial 
preferences to actual entrepreneurial action are rather dif-
ferent. Treating entrepreneurship as a multi-staged process 
matters because it may expose when bottlenecks arise in the 
venture creation process. 

Using societal social capital theory (Putnam, 1993) as 
the overarching theoretical framework, I bridge and synthe-
size the separate streams of (1) entrepreneurial process re-
search and (2) comparative international entrepreneurship 
research. Based on the societal-level mechanisms of so-
cial capital theory and the individual-level mechanisms of 
process theory, I theorize—and assess empirically—whether 
the effect of regional social capital is contingent upon the 
situational characteristics faced by entrepreneurs in differ-
ent stages of the venture creation process. Specifically, I 
argue that the positive effect of societal social capital—a 
resource that originates from voluntary associational net-
works—should be largest when individuals who want to be-
come entrepreneurs attempt to mobilize the resources re-
quired to launch a venture formally. To test the hypotheses, 
I use a sequential logit logic in a multilevel setting and I 
relate regional social capital indicators for 110 regions to 
information on levels of entrepreneurial engagement for 
more than 22,000 individuals. The results indicate that re-
gional social capital influences the new venture creation 
process positively, but at different stages to different de-

This is a summary of Kleinhempel (2020). Versions of Essay 1 and Essay 2 have been published as co-authored articles (Kleinhempel, 
Beugelsdijk, & Klasing, 2020) or are currently undergoing review (Kleinhempel, Klasing, & Beugelsdijk, 2021). Essay 3 is single-authored 
(Kleinhempel, 2021). 
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Figure 2. Within- and across-country variation in current self-employment rates in Europe 

grees. Regional social capital is most relevant for the odds 
that individuals who want to start a business manage to do 
so, but regional social capital does not affect the likelihood 
that individuals become interested in entrepreneurship or 
that young ventures, once started, survive. 

Combining the dynamic process perspective and the 
comparative perspective, this essay advances our under-
standing of entrepreneurship as a dynamic process in which 
the social context exerts a profound and changing influence. 
This novel dynamic perspective calls into question an (im-
plicit) key assumption in comparative research: the as-
sumption of a uniform impact of contextual factors on the 
different stages of the venture creation process. The find-
ings highlight the need to relax this assumption of unifor-
mity by instead assuming variability of contextual effects. 
This directly speaks to International Business scholarship 
that is concerned with the comparative analysis of contex-
tual effects and it directly speaks to practitioners concerned 
with the analysis of entrepreneurship promotion programs. 

ESSAY 2—CULTURAL ROOTS OF 
ENTREPRENEURSHIP: EVIDENCE FROM 
SECOND-GENERATION IMMIGRANTS 

Does national culture influence entrepreneurship? A long-
standing stream of scholarship has argued that some cul-
tural orientations—for example, individualism and need for 
achievement—are conducive to entrepreneurship. To date, 
however, existing empirical evidence is partially conflicting 
and evidence for a causal effect of culture is lacking. Cred-
ibly relating culture to entrepreneurship requires isolating 
cultural effects from other contextual influences. This is 
difficult because the central macro-level determinants of 

entrepreneurship—economic, formal institutional, and so-
cio-cultural conditions—are inherently interdependent. 
Figure 4 visualizes these interdependencies: we clearly see 
that the four factors are related to one another. Conse-
quently, it is very difficult to attribute the international 
variation in entrepreneurship to cross-national variation in 
culture. 

To confront this challenge, I study the likelihood that 
second-generation immigrants of different ancestries are 
self-employed. Second-generation immigrants have been 
born and live in one country—and thus operate in a shared 
economic and institutional context—but were raised by par-
ents who stem from different countries. Given that national 
culture is durable, portable, and intergenerationally trans-
mitted, I hypothesize that individuals are more likely to be-
come entrepreneurs if their parents stem from countries 
with a strong entrepreneurial culture. Empirically, I build 
and analyze a database that covers more than 55,000 sec-
ond-generation immigrants who were born in the U.S. but 
stem from 40 different countries of ancestry. Using multi-
level modelling, I relate differences in country-of-ancestry 
entrepreneurial culture to the odds that second-generation 
immigrants are entrepreneurs. The results demonstrate 
that second-generation immigrants are more likely to be 
entrepreneurs if their parents stem from countries with a 
strong entrepreneurial culture. I cross-validate the analysis 
using a second dataset of second-generation immigrants 
who were born in Europe that corroborates the positive 
link between country-of-ancestry entrepreneurial culture 
and second-generation immigrants’ odds of self-employ-
ment. I also show that these results are robust to accounting 
for alternative non-cultural explanations such as differ-
ences in resource holdings, entrepreneurship-specific hu-
man capital, and discrimination. Taken together, these 
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Figure 3. Immigrant self-employment rates by country of origin – immigrants in the U.S. 

findings suggest that culture is durable, portable, intergen-
erationally-transmitted, and that culture influences entre-
preneurship in a likely causal way. 

ESSAY 3—HOW DOES CULTURE INFLUENCE 
ENTREPRENEURSHIP? EVIDENCE FROM THE 
AGGREGATE TRAITS PERSPECTIVE 

How does national culture influence entrepreneurship? 
There are three distinct theoretical perspectives on how 
variations in national culture influence entrepreneurial ac-
tivity: culture influences entrepreneurship by shaping indi-
viduals’ values and traits, through the normative legitimacy 
of entrepreneurship, and through norms related to social 
support. These perspectives differ conceptually and lead to 
partially opposing predictions. However, because it is diffi-
cult to disentangle these perspectives conceptually and em-
pirically, progress on identifying the mechanisms through 
which culture influences entrepreneurship has stalled. 
While few social scientists would disagree with the thesis 
that culture matters—for entrepreneurship and beyond—we 
know relatively little about how it matters. 

Against this backdrop, I argue that one way of advancing 
the culture and entrepreneurship literature is to focus on 
the identification of the underlying theoretical mechanisms 
through which culture influences entrepreneurship. To un-
dertake a first step in that direction, I focus on the isolation 
of cultural effects from the aggregate traits perspective. 
Following Essay 2 and studying second-generation immi-
grants of different ancestries, I zoom in on intergenera-
tionally transmitted internalized cultural dispositions while 
holding societal level normative influences relatively con-
stant. Specifically, I hypothesize that cultural risk-taking 
propensity, cultural need for achievement, and cultural 
need for autonomy are positively related to entrepreneur-
ship. 

Testing these hypotheses using multilevel modelling and 

a sample of more than 53,000 second-generation immi-
grants of 36 ancestries in the U.S., cultural need for auton-
omy emerges as the quantitatively most important and ro-
bust predictor. Post-hoc, I also show that cultural need for 
autonomy drives the effect of general entrepreneurial cul-
ture on self-employment which was derived in Essay 2. Fur-
thermore, in a second post-hoc test, I use mediation analy-
sis to document that culture influences entrepreneurship 
through its effect on individuals’ values. This essay under-
scores the importance of disentangling the distinct theoret-
ical perspectives on how culture influences entrepreneur-
ship and it provides empirical evidence for the frequently 
assumed but rarely tested mechanism that culture influ-
ences entrepreneurship (partially) through individuals’ dis-
positions. 

IMPLICATIONS AND CONCLUSION 

Why is entrepreneurial activity more common in some con-
texts than in others? This is a pressing question for policy-
makers around the globe seeking to encourage entrepre-
neurship, for managers wishing to promote 
intrapreneurship and corporate entrepreneurship, and for 
individuals who aspire to launch a firm who are assessing 
potential markets and locations. 

Many organizations, governments, and international or-
ganizations have developed entrepreneurship promotion 
programs (e.g. European Commission, 2013b; OECD, 2020, 
2021). These programs try to facilitate entrepreneurship 
by making structural adjustments, e.g. improving the eco-
nomic and formal institutional conditions, and by equip-
ping individuals with the skills, networks, resources, and 
self-efficacy to launch ventures. However, these programs 
have generally placed less emphasis on improving the so-
cio-cultural conditions. 

My findings offer potentially important implications for 
practitioners and policy-makers by highlighting that entre-
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Figure 4. Scatterplots highlighting the interdependence of entrepreneurship and its contextual drivers 

preneurial undertakings are embedded in their socio-cul-
tural context. First, regional social capital which originates 
from voluntary associations generates positive spillover ef-
fects of a public goods nature that facilitate entrepreneur-
ship and innovation. Since regional social capital is sub-
stantially more malleable than for example cultural values 
or norms, it may be strengthened by enhancing the con-
ditions for membership and participation in voluntary as-
sociations. For example, the provision of physical meeting 
spaces, shared by multiple associations, could enhance 
membership in voluntary associations, foster the creation 
of weak and cross-cutting ties, and facilitate the emergence 
of regional social capital. Vice versa, policy changes that 
influence membership in voluntary associations negatively 
either directly or indirectly—such as reducing the financial 
support for associations—may be associated with unintend-
edly large negative externalities. Short-term public savings 
could be more than offset by the losses of positive spillovers 
generated from membership in voluntary associations. 

Second, intergenerationally-transmitted cultural dispo-
sitions shape individuals’ propensity for entrepreneurship 
even if individuals face the same markets and the same in-
stitutions. Cultural imprints are durable and consequential. 
While it may be hard to change intergenerationally-trans-
mitted values and dispositions in the short- and medium-
run, the prevailing socio-cultural conditions should be con-
sidered when developing entrepreneurship education and 
promotion programs. While the role of socio-cultural con-
ditions is generally acknowledged (European Commission, 

2013b; Isenberg, 2011), more efforts are needed to develop 
an understanding of which interventions are particularly 
fruitful under which socio-cultural conditions and to launch 
context-sensitive programs. It is time to “revolutionize the 
culture of entrepreneurship in Europe” (European Commis-
sion, 2013b). 

My research provides fresh insights into how socio-cul-
tural conditions shape entrepreneurship. First, adopting an 
explicit process lens when theorizing on social-cultural ef-
fects and moving from static towards dynamic perspectives 
advances our understanding of how, when, and why socio-
cultural contextual effects matter. Second, the durability, 
portability, and intergenerational transmission of culture 
are central imprinting mechanisms that enable the isola-
tion of cultural effects in entrepreneurship and beyond. 
Culture influences entrepreneurship in a likely causal way. 
Third, disentangling the distinct perspectives through 
which culture influences entrepreneurship is crucial for 
gauging the underlying mechanisms. This thesis adds fresh 
perspectives to comparative international entrepreneurship 
research which underline the critical importance of socio-
cultural effects in entrepreneurship. 
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